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THE PRESIDENT’S CORNER 
By Greg Nickel 

 
 
Greetings! 
 
The fall conference is nearly here 
and Katie has put together a  
great session lineup! The  
conference hasn’t been in  
Overland Park since 2009. The  
Thursday evening social will be 
hosted inside the Marriott, which  
means no transportation worries. I  
am looking forward to September 27th!  
 
The conference agenda and registration materials are on our website at:  
www.ksmunicipalcourts.com/conference.htm. Please get your 
registration in before August 27th for the Early Bird discount. That 
deadline is coming soon! 
 

 
 
 
This will be my last conference as President. I have really enjoyed it. 
Serving in this role has expanded relationships with the great people in 
KACM. Being involved in KACM leadership is rewarding. Those  

(continued, page 6) 

 

http://www.ksmunicipalcourts.com/conference.htm
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KCJIS Conference 
Written by Bettina Jamerson (Shawnee) 
 

The 2018 KCJIS Conference was held in 
Wichita in June and I attended for the first time.  
It was a very interesting and informative 
conference.  Though portions did not directly 
relate to me in my job, it was an opportunity to 
learn new things and hear about what's going 
on in the different areas of criminal justice - the 
court is a piece of that larger picture.   
 

 
Left to right: Diana, Bettina, Amy, and Leslie. 

 

There was a session on NamUs, which brings 
people, science, technology and information 
together to help "resolve missing and 
unidentified person cases throughout the United 
States".  It was really amazing to hear about the 
advances being made to resolve these cases.   
 
There were also sessions on NLETS, Cyber 
Hygiene, CJIS Security Policy and Audit, Open 
Fox Messenger and the new KACIS, which 
went live 6/19.  Now user management and 
token management can be done online.  I 
appreciated learning more about Open Fox, too, 
since I only access it about once a year.   
 
It was also a time to network and build 
relationships.  Amy Spitler, Hutchinson, 
attended and we had the opportunity to 
reconnect with Diana Deering from 
Osawatomie.  She works in their police 
department but is also a part-time clerk and had 
attended a clerk’s conference recently.  We also 
spent time with Leslie Moore from KBI.  If you 
have the opportunity, I recommend attending a 
KCJIS Conference. 

KACM Facebook Page 
 
Candy has done a great job 
posting to our Facebook page. 
It is a private group so to join, 
you will have to send her a 
request to become a "friend" 
on Facebook and then she 

can add you.  She says that “you can ‘unfriend’ 
me after I add you and you'll still be a member 
of the KACM Facebook page.”  
 

 
 

 
 
Domestic Violence Resource: Plain 
Language Info & Email Hotline 
 

WomensLaw.org is a resource that may be 
unfamiliar to you. Even if your court doesn’t 
handle domestic violence directly, we often deal 
with defendants who live in crisis – domestic 
violence is all too often part of that picture.  
 
WomensLaw.org was founded in February 2000 
by a group of lawyers, teachers, advocates, and 
web designers who were interested in seeing 
the power of the Internet help survivors of 
domestic violence. Their website was launched 
to provide state-specific legal information and 
resources for survivors of domestic violence. In 
2002, WomensLaw.org added a confidential 
Email Hotline to offer direct support to survivors, 
their advocates, friends and family members. 
 
Their email hotline aims to provide easy-to-
access information on restraining orders, 
custody matters, and other topics relevant to DV 
survivors.  
 
They have links to help survivors locate lawyers 
and domestic violence agencies. They invite us  

(continued on next page) 
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to direct folks to them with questions that go 
beyond what you are able to answer as a clerk.  
 
Every email is answered, and every response is 
written or reviewed by a lawyer. Each day they 
typically respond to a range of issues including 
divorce, immigration, parental kidnapping, 
protection orders, etc.  They don’t provide legal 
advice, but rather, general advice and legal 
information that will hopefully help people 
prepare for court, develop safety plans, find 
lawyers and shelters, and make informed 
decisions.   
 
Also, if you are interested, they can send flyers 
and other materials that can be posted at the 
court. 

 
 

DUI’s: Reporting Specific BAC Level 
 
When reporting DUI convictions and diversions, 
the Division of Vehicles wants us to include the 
specific BAC level. Was the driver just at 
0.08%? Maybe 0.23%? They want to know.  
 
Reporting this information 
was embedded into a new 
amendment of the DUI law. 
Nicole Armstrong, our 
legislative chair, did a great 
job of catching this almost-
secret bill. Before implementing this, Nicole’s 
suggestion is golden: “talk to your judge and 
prosecutor.” Here a summary of the change that 
she wrote: 
 
“SB374, which went into effect on July 1, 
includes language about reporting BAC to 
Driver Solutions upon DUI conviction or 
diversion. 
  
I contacted Driver Solutions about this bill and 
what it means for courts. They did some 
research and advised to include the BAC in the 
“other orders” section of the abstract. 
  
They advised we should report the BAC when 
it’s in the police report or if the Court makes a 
finding of BAC. Please speak with your judge  

(continued next page) 

 
Spotlight on Legal Terminology 
 

INTERLOCUTORY \ in·ter·loc·u·to·ry\ 
 
DEFINED: “An order given in an intermediate stage between the 
commencement and termination of a cause of action, used to 
provide a temporary or provisional decision on an issue.” 
 

EXPLAINED: Normally, defendants can only appeal a municipal case AFTER their conviction and 
sentencing is done. But maybe an issue can’t wait, in which case they would use an interlocutory 
appeal. For example, suppose your judge signed a discovery order that discloses trade secrets. Once 
disclosed, that information cannot be undisclosed – the cat is out of the bag. The damage cannot be 
repaired later, so an interlocutory appeal can be filed in the middle of the proceedings.  
 
This type of appeal is rare, and you may never see one. If you do, now you won’t be ignorant! 

 
Sources: Wikipedia & courtroom5.com 

https://www.womenslaw.org/


VOLUME 91 THE K.A.C.M. DOCKET PAGE 4 

DUI REPORTING (continued from page 3) 
 

and prosecutors about how your City interprets this bill and how your City will proceed. 

 
Driver Solutions staff will be at the KACM Conference next month, so please submit any questions 
about this on your registration form. 
  
The language is on page 24 of the bill, section h. A link is also provided.” 

 

 
http://www.kslegislature.org/li/b2017_18/measures/documents/sb374_enrolled.pdf 
 

KACM Ambassadors  
Traci Dockery, Chair 
 
Region Ambassadors: 

1. Linda Engel, Oakley, oakleyap@st-tel.net  Margie Mickelson, Ellis, ellisclerk2@eaglecom.net  
2. DeAnne Hoch, Ellsworth, ewspd1@ellsworthks.net  Abby Hamilton, Manhattan, Hamilton@cityofmhk.com  
3. Audra Harper, Paola, aharper@cityofpaola.com    
4. Kelsey Holguin, Lewis, lewisclerk@gbta.net    
5. Jo Johnson, Clearwater, johbj@clearwaterks.org  Debbie Plew, Mulvane, dplew@mulvaneks.org  
6. Candy Westoff, Girard, candykansas@yahoo.com  Diane Clay, Fort Scott, dclay@fscity.org 

 

 
 

http://www.kslegislature.org/li/b2017_18/measures/documents/sb374_enrolled.pdf
mailto:oakleyap@st-tel.net
mailto:ellisclerk2@eaglecom.net
mailto:ewspd1@ellsworthks.net
mailto:Hamilton@cityofmhk.com
mailto:aharper@cityofpaola.com
mailto:lewisclerk@gbta.net
mailto:johbj@clearwaterks.org
mailto:dplew@mulvaneks.org
mailto:candykansas@yahoo.com
mailto:dclay@fscity.org
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Legislative Committee  
 
Reminders 
Annual Caseload report due 
to OJA 
The annual caseload report 
was due July 16. The report is 
for cases filed and disposed during the period 
of July 1, 2017 – June 30, 2018. The report 
can be found on the OJA Municipal Court 
website, under the “For Judges” tab. 
 
Driver’s License 
Reinstatement Fee and 
Judicial Branch Surcharge 
Effective July 1, 2018, the DL 
reinstatement fee increased to $100. The  
previous fee was $59. The surcharge 
remains at $22. The total amount  
assessed is $122. This increase is not 
retroactive. Any license suspended before July 
1, 2018, will owe $81. For details see 2017 HB 
2041 and Supreme Court Order 2017 SC 65. 
 
There’s another piece to this increase. K.S.A. 
8-2110 directs the State Treasurer to credit the 
first $15 of the reinstatement fee to a particular 
fund. To make that possible, the treasurer’s 
report has been updated to include a new line 
item, the $15 Reinstatement Fee. This is the 
$100 Reinstatement Fee being separated into 
two line items. 
 

 
  

The first line is the $15 reinstatement fee, the 
second line is the $85 reinstatement fee (and 
old $59 reinstatement fee), and the third line is 
the $22 surcharge. 
 
Depending on your software, you may need to 
create two new fee codes, a Fixed $15 

Reinstatement Fee and a $85 Reinstatement 
Fee. And the report for the monthly submission 
to the State Treasurer would need updating to 
pull the new fee codes. Please communicate 
with other users of your software to determine 
your next steps. 
 
 
Misc. updates 
ADSAP report to OJA 
The report you filed in January was the last 
such report you’ll file! This report is no longer 
required. 
 
State legislature 
The legislature is adjourned until January 14, 
2019. The following bills were signed by 
Governor Colyer and were affective July 1, 
2018. 
 
HB2145- Throwing stars 
This bill would amend K.S.A. 21-6301 so that 
throwing stars are illegal to possess with intent 
to use against another. Currently throwing 
stars are illegal to possess at all.  
 
HB2459- Asset seizure and forfeiture 
This bill creates a central repository (KBI) for 
the reporting of asset seizure and forfeiture.  
 
SB272- Passing waste collectors on the 
roadways  
This bill would add waste collectors 
 to the vehicles to which drivers  
shall yield. 
 
House substitute for SB374- DUI  
This bill would address appellate court 
decisions. Chemical test refusal, K.S.A. 8-
1025, has been mostly removed from the 
K.S.A. The bill would also create two sets of 
advisories depending on the type of test 
request, breath or blood.  
 
Nicole Armstrong 
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PRESIDENT’S WELCOME (continued from page 1) 
 

professional relationships have made me a 
better court clerk. They have also become 
personal relationships that I treasure. I would 
encourage everyone to get involved however 
you can! It is worth it. 
 
I also encourage you to get involved in your 
local communities. I recently became involved 
in our drug coalition – an initiative aimed at 
understanding and addressing our drug 
problem, which includes the growing opioid 
epidemic. The initiative is so inherently linked 
to the work we do - I only wish I had gotten 
involved earlier 
 
I have also become involved in the community 
on another level – I decided to run for County 
Commission this election season. That is 
proving to be exciting and engaging! One of my 
campaign’s goals will be to focus on building 

better communities. This goal is really an 
outpouring of what we do as court clerks. Our 
efforts in the court system are part of a greater 
whole that keeps our communities strong. I am 
extremely proud of being a court clerk and brag 
about it constantly while campaigning. We truly 
have a great profession! 
 
The greater my community involvement 
becomes, the more my appreciation grows for 
the bigger picture. There are huge points of 
intersection between our work, and the work of 
other leadership efforts in our communities. 
 
I encourage everyone to get involved. Get 
involved in your local community. Get involved 
in KACM. It helps. 
 
Greg Nickel 
President 

 

Kansas Association of Court Management  

Board of Directors Meeting 

July 27, 2018 – 12:00p.m. 
Marriott Kansas City Overland Park 10800 Metcalf Avenue, Overland Park, KS 66210 

 

CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL:  
The K.A.C.M. Board of Directors Meeting was held on Friday, July 27, 2018, at the Marriott Kansas City Overland Park 

in Overland Park, KS. The meeting was called to order at 12:00 p.m. by President Greg Nickel, Newton. 

 

Roll Call: Voting members present: Greg Nickel, Newton; Katie Marcum, South Hutchinson; Sara Javier, Maize; Deana 

Scott, Prairie Village; Amy Spitler, Hutchinson; Candy Westhoff, Girard; Ellen Harper, Bronson; Diane Clay, Fort Scott; 

Traci Dockery, Basehor; Christina Lucas, Pittsburg Absent: Jessica Chilcote, Haysville; Gwen Lewis-Jones, Lenexa. Also 

present: Bettina Jamerson, Shawnee; Nicole Armstrong, Lenexa. 

 

There were no changes to the Agenda. 

 

Minutes: No changes were suggested with the minutes, Amy Spitler, Hutchinson, made a motion to approve the March 

8th, 2018 Board Minutes. Katie Marcum, South Hutchinson; seconded the motion. All voted unanimously.  

 

Treasurerôs Report: Deana Scott stated the Treasurer’s Report that was submitted in March was incorrect and the deposit 

that was made on 3/7/18 should have been $3,450.00 instead of $345.00. Current balance of the general fund is 

$19,670.28. The t-shirt press came out of the scholarship fund leaving the balance at $2,783.26. Total balance is 

$22,453.54.  

 

There are no expected expenditures for July. There are still some expenditures that need to paid for the Fall Conference. 

Deana is expecting about $6,000 in membership fees. Expected Balance is $28,453.54.  

 

Linda Engel, Oakley, made a motion to approve the Treasurer’s Report. Diane Clay, Fort Scott, seconded the motion. All 

voted unanimously.   
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Correspondence: Nothing to report. 

 

Committee Reports  

Ambassador ï Traci Dockery (Basehor): Traci reported that she is short an Ambassador. 1 region does not 

have one and is having a hard time trying to find one. The Ambassadors only monitor the listserv. 
Courtesy ï Kim Everley (McLouth):   Kim was absent but has submitted a report of sending flowers to 1) Traci 

Dockery; 2) Jenny D’Achiardi; 3) Boots Linden; 4) Sara Javier; 5) Paula Morgan; 6) Carol Crowley-Furrey. 

 

Education ï Katie Marcum (South Hutchinson): Katie has been working hard on the Fall Conference. Katie stated that 

she is waiting on one confirmation for a speaker but other than that, everybody is confirmed. All of the conference 

information will go out soon. There is one speaker that will need to be paid. Giveaways have been purchased. The 

Thursday evening event is coming along nicely. She will now be working on bios for all of the speakers.  

 

Historian ï Candy Westhoff (Girard):  Candy reported that she is working on booklets. She is short on pictures and will 

be taking more pictures at the Fall Conference.  

 

Hospitality ï Bettina Jamerson (Shawnee): Bettina stated that hospitality will be open won Wednesday night before the 

conference from 8-10PM. Thursday night hospitality will be light on food because of the Thursday night event. She 

excited to shop for this.   

 

Legislative ï Nicole Armstong (Lenexa): Nicole stated that legislators are adjourned until January. She also stated that 

there has been an issue with the new reinstatement fee of $122. As we know $22 goes to the Judicial Branch Docket Fee 

Fund but the first $15 of the $100 goes to a special fund and the rest of the $100 goes to the reinstatement fees with the 

state. Please be on the lookout with your software as this report will need to be updated. 

 

Manual ï OJA Education Committee Member:  OJA Committee Member had nothing to report. 

 

Membership Traci Dockery (Basehor): Traci stated that she is going through everything. She is missing a few 

Cities who renewed at conference time instead of the renewal period. She had a thought of increasing the 

membership fee for the Cities who come to the conference without KACM memberships. Possibly cross-

reference with the listserv. 
Newsletter ï Greg Nickel (Newton):  Greg reported that the newsletter should be coming out soon. 

 

Past President ï Amy Spitler (Hutchinson):  Amy reported that she is working on a committee to nominate a Slate of 

Officers and working on the Outstanding Clerk Award. 

 

Promotion/Sales ï Amy Spitler (Hutchinson): Amy reported that she has a lot of leftover shirts. She is thinking about 

getting more sweatshirts and possibly jackets or cardigans—something to wear to work. She is still working on a slogan. 

She loved the response received for the “Be Kind” slogan and is looking for another positive saying. 

 

Scholarship ï Sara Javier (Maize):  Sara stated that they are in need on silent auction items. 

 

Old Business 

Role of Ambassadors:  Traci is still in the process of trying to find more Ambassadors. 

 

2018 Fall Conference: Please see Education.  

 

New Business: 

Scholarship Criteria: Sara Javier, Maize; Possible amendment to add text highlighted, in italics: 
This scholarship is being offered to Court Clerks who have never been able to attend a KACM conference before, 

or on a one-time basis to any member whose city is unable to pay for their attendance. If your application is 

accepted, KACM will waive registration fees, pay for your hotel room and possibly a gas allowance.  
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Greg Nickel, Newton; stated that this is for cities who cannot afford to send their clerks to the conference. 

Nicole Armstrong, Lenexa; shared some concerns like, what if there is a hardship case and the city wants their 

money back. Deana Scott, Prairie Village; stated that there could also be a lottery if we have more applicants 

than fund available. Greg questioned if the suggested wording should be changed and it was decided that the 

wording sounds fine.  
Linda Engel, Oakley, made a motion to approve the wording for the Scholarship Application. Candy Westhoff, Girard, 

seconded the motion. Katie Marcum, South Hutchinson abstained. The remaining Board voted unanimously.   

 

Possible New Mentor Program: Nicole Armstrong, Lenexa wanted to suggest to the Board about a possible 

mentors program for professional development and ethical issues that may come up with line of work. Clerks 

could be matched with a mentor who was around their area. Amy Spitler, Hutchinson, suggested to change the 

definition of Ambassador to Mentor. Candy Westoff, Girard, stated that in the past before the Listserv was 

created recruiting for Ambassadors was to help and answer questions which is basically the Listserv. A question 

came up about this being in the bylaws. It was discussed that this does not need to be in the bylaws. Nicole is to 

develop a plan for the next Board Meeting. 

 

Conference Registration Fee – increase for 2019? For reference, here is a sampling of registration fees over 

the past 15 years: 

2017  $65 ($65 Early Bird, $80 Regular, $125 Late/On-Site)  

2016  $65 

2015  $65 

2008  $50 

2007  $40 

2006  $20 

2003  $35 

2002  $10 

 

Greg Nickel, Newton, asked the Board if the Conference Registration Fees should increase. Katie Marcum, 

South Hutchinson, stated that hotels and cost of food is increasing. Traci Dockery, Basehor, suggested to maybe 

not have the Thursday evening event to help cut costs. It was discussed that the Vice President should make the 

decision on the registration fees. Then it was decided that the Education Committee should be responsible to 

adjust the registration fee if needed. 

 

Set next K.A.C.M. Board Meeting: September 28, 2018 at 11:30 a.m. at the Marriott Kansas City Overland 

Park, 10800 Metcalf Ave., Overland Park, KS 66210 will be the next Board Meeting.  
 

President Greg Nickel, Newton asked if there was anything that needs to be on the Business Agenda to let him know. 

 

Adjournment:  

Candy Westoff, Girard, made a motion to adjourn the Board Meeting. Linda Engel, Oakley seconded the motion. All 

voted unanimously 

 

Meeting adjourned at 1:39p.m. 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 

 

Sara A. Javier, K.A.C.M. Secretary 

Maize
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Our Goals Find out more about KACM on our website at www.ksmunicipalcourts.com, which includes a 

listing of our goals as follows: 

¶ Continuing education for Court Managers, Clerks, Administrators, and Assistants 
¶ Interaction between members with problem-solving ideas  
¶ Organization input into Legislation that will affect Municipal Courts 
¶ An organized voice to State agencies 
¶ Consistency within the Municipal Courts 
¶ Promoting public trust and confidence  

 

 

KACM Board of Directors 

 
Deana Scott (Treasurer), Linda Engel (Sergeant at Arms), Sara Javier (Secretary),  

Greg Nickel (President), Katie Marcum (Vice President), 
 

KACM Trustees 

 
Diane Clay (Fort Scott), Ellen Harper (Bronson), Jess Chilcote (Haysville), Christina Lucas (Pittsburg),  

Amy Spitler as Past President (Hutchinson), Candy Westhoff (Girard), Traci Dockery (Basehor).  
Not pictured: Gwen Lewis-Jones (Lenexa) 

 

Committee Chairs: 
Ambassador.......... Traci Dockery (Basehor) 
Courtesy................ Kim Everley (McLouth) 
Education.............. Katie Marcum (South Hutchinson) 
Historian................ Candy Westhoff (Girard) 
Hospitality.............. Bettina Jamerson (Shawnee) 
Legislative.............. Nicole Armstrong (Lenexa) 
Membership........... Traci Dockery (Basehor) 
Newsletter............. Greg Nickel (Newton) 
Past Presidents..... Amy Spitler (Hutchinson) 
Promotion.............. Amy Spitler 
Scholarship........... Sara Javier (Maize) 

http://www.ksmunicipalcourts.com/
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KANSAS ASSOCIATION FOR COURT MANAGEMENT 
 
Newsletter Editor Greg Nickel 
704 E 4th 
Newton, KS 67114 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

Visit our website at: 

 

www.ksmunicipalcourts.com 

Upcoming Dates:  

 

 

 

 
 

Fall Conference 
Overland Park 

Sept 27-28, 2018 
 
 

Spring Conference 
Wichita 

March 7, 2019 (new clerks) 
March 8, 2019 (conference) 

 


